

UNESCO
Director-General of UNESCO
Audrey Azoulay
7 place de Fontenoy
75007 Paris
France

10 November 2020

OPEN LETTER: CINOA congratulates UNESCO for their 50-year anniversary of the 1970 Convention and pleads for better representation of the facts and better cooperation with the art trade

Dear Director General Azoulay,

The 50th anniversary of the 1970 UNESCO Convention – or to give it its full title, *The UNESCO Convention* on the Means of Prohibiting and Preventing the Illicit Import, Export and Transfer of Ownership of Cultural Property – provides us with an ideal opportunity to remind ourselves of exactly what its purpose is, as set out in its articles. The Convention is robust in its support for States Parties and their cultural heritage across its 26 articles. It is robust in setting out its structure for crime prevention and it is equally robust in committing States Parties to fair resolutions, whether for restitution or compensation.

UNESCO should be congratulated on the Convention's considerable impact and success, but why does UNESCO continue to cite inflated and unfounded claims regarding the size of the illicit trade in cultural property and keep the legitimate trade at arms-length? This comportment damages the interests of the art trade and collectors. It also risks the credibility of UNESCO's authority in this crucial area of activity, especially when the inaccuracy of these figures is so easy to show. For example, it takes only a few minutes to demonstrate that the \$10 billion headline figure UNESCO is using for its anniversary campaign, *The Real Price of Art* is bogus. What's worse, UNESCO was warned of this issue three weeks ago, yet still holds to the figure publicly. Of equal concern is that such claims are being made by senior UNESCO officials.

The Convention is specific, as effective laws and policy usually are.

We commend UNESCO's capacity for advanced thinking and balancing interests. In fact, as the full title of the Convention states, its purpose includes prohibiting and preventing the "Illicit...Transfer of Ownership of Cultural Property". Clearly this is important for fighting looting and trafficking.

For example, the Convention defines cultural property (Article 1) for the purposes of the Convention, as "property which, on religious or secular grounds, is specifically designated by each State as being of importance for archaeology, prehistory, history, literature, art or science...". So it is understood that it targets things of "importance", not any 'old' object. It sets out the obligations of States Parties to the Convention when it comes to the protection of sites and objects 'in situ' (Article 5). Furthermore, it states that a recovery process is contingent on the requesting state paying "just compensation to an innocent purchaser or to a person who has valid title to that property" (Article 7). The second half of this statement tacitly but clearly recognises statutes of limitations.

With such a strong framework setting out not only the intention of protecting States Parties Cultural Heritage interests, but also the methods by which this should be carried out, the UNESCO Convention has provided a beacon for half a century that has signalled the direction in which other measures, if necessary, should follow.

UNESCO must recognise today's reality

The landscape has changed enormously. Attitudes today are very different from what they were 50 years ago. Transparency and provenance are words on everyone's lips and rightly so, as far as they are realistic, taking into account available evidence and regulations regarding privacy and personal data. Ethical practice is not an abstract concept, but an essential business tool these days for a successful future of the art market. Ethical practice is also a pre-requisite for other stakeholders, especially when it comes to the provision of data that influences policy.

So, how much has been achieved in the intervening years to reduce the size of the illicit trade in cultural property? The evidence can be found in numerous recent studies and reports such as the European Commission's *Ecorys Illicit Trade in Cultural Goods report 2019* as well as the *RAND Report Tracking and*

Disrupting the Illicit Antiquities Trade with Open Source Data Report 2020¹ and the World Customs Organisation (WCO) Illicit Trade Reports. For example, in September 2020, the 200 page WCO Illicit Trade Report 2019² published figures that showed that of the 133,453 reported customs seizures made of all illicit goods, only 271 involved cultural property, just 0.2% of the total (by contrast, drugs account for 30%). The 2020 RAND report (pages 7, 11) and the Ecorys Report (pages 15, 46) have shown that there is limited illicit trade with hardly any or no evidence of terrorist financing with cultural goods. Misleading headlines are often based on anecdotal cases that are used to formulate broad general assumptions regarding illicit trade in antiquities (See RAND Report Summary, page xi). CINOA has repeated pointed this out during various forums over the past years, including meetings organised by or with UNESCO.

CINOA plea to UNESCO to cite accurate figures and to establish a forum with the trade and collectors

Based on the reports, one can conclude that UNESCO and international law enforcement have done a very fine job when it comes to diminishing the illicit trade in cultural property, therefore UNESCO should stop promoting exaggerated numbers, such as those on your website, concerning the size of the illicit trade in cultural property.

As result of citing bogus figures on illicit trade, there is a growing body of policy and legislation based on false premises that often does damage to legitimate interests while not properly addressing the problems it sets out to solve.

We advocate the establishment of an international forum under UNESCO and UNIDROIT in which the art market, law enforcement and collectors are able to share information and develop effective ways of working together. Through a stronger collaboration, the Convention can be more fully implemented and other complementary measures could be initiated in the fight against the illicit trade. A forum of this kind would further help bring about real change and build upon the aims and spirit of these conventions.

For years, all CINOA affiliated organisations (and many others) insist on strict ethical rules and due diligence guidelines. It is also worth noting that the art market itself has tried to be closely involved with the improvement of standards, both through direct advice and influence on law making, advising governments through trade panels and introducing more effective due diligence and compliance processes, but we believe that establishing together an international forum would be beneficial.

The composition of an international forum should follow the example of UNESCO, whose articles strike a fair balance between the interests of its States Parties and those of the individual, between the national interest in cultural heritage and the personal right to own property to which one has title. Crucially, States Parties must honour their commitments to UNESCO's philosophy and recognise the rights of others as they insist on the fulfilment of their own ambitions.

Fifty years on from the birth of the UNESCO Convention, it is not just the protection of cultural heritage that has moved on; we have also seen a huge and positive shift in cultural attitudes among the public and the international art market itself. Private collectors represent 70% of the art market, according to Art Basel's *The Art Market 2020* report and so constitute the most significant body protecting and preserving cultural property within the market.

Let us work together on evidence-based policies and initiatives to protect, preserve, and promote cultural property.

Sincerely,

Clinton Howell President of CINOA

¹ https://www.rand.org/pubs/research_reports/RR2706.html

² http://www.wcoomd.org/en/media/newsroom/2020/july/the-wco-issues-its-2019-illicit-trade-report.aspx